

Stanton Harcourt and Sutton

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting
held on Monday 21st May 2018, in the Village Hall
Present

6 Parish Council Members:
Charles Mathew
(CM)
Chairman 
Matthew Judson
(MJ)
Vice Chairman 
Graham Dixon‐Brown 
(GDB)  
Councillor 
Jose Eaton
(JE)
Councillor
Joe Deane
(JD)
Councillor
Colin Wells
(CW)
Councillor
Trudi Gasser
(TG)
Parish Clerk
District Councillor: None Present
Invited Speakers:
· Mrs Rachel Crouch – Headteacher, Stanton Harcourt Primary School
· Mike Parker ‐ The Village Festival 
· Mike Moran – The Villagers’ Other Voice
· Michael Druce – The Thursday Club

· Jane Eagle – The Village Hall
· Edwin Apps – Stanton Harcourt Cricket Club
19 other parishioners.
1. INTRODUCTION AND WELCOME
Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Hilary Fenton – District Councilor

Steve Good – District Councilor

PCSO Helen Keen
3. APPROVAL OF 2017 MINUTES
The minutes were approved for publication.
Following his talk at last year’s meeting regarding the Village Inn nights, Steve Tuck expressed his delight that other people had come forward to run pub nights and other events.  He offered to help anyone interested in running a village social event, (and perhaps raise some money for a local cause or charity) and invited them to contact him directly.
4. INFORMATIVE SPEAKER

Rachel Crouch, Headteacher - Stanton Harcourt Primary School  
Rachel provided information regarding exciting things currently happening at the school:

· The school has grown to 119 pupils 
· Introduction of the School Library, following the award of a Councillor’s grant from OCC, the Library will be launched in September, with the children having membership via a scanner system and the possibility of opening the library to adults during the school day.  An appeal was made for people to help with setting up the library.  The Library currently has 2-3,000 books thanks to OCC and Parents.
· A teacher and an Admin Assistant are currently flying to a new school in Southern Uganda, which they will equip.  £1,000 has been raised towards furniture for the school which is being made by a local carpenter.  Money raised by SH school is also being used to help fund a toilet block.  The two week trip is being funded by a grant from a charity in Witney.  The staff will return with pictures to share with pupils.  
· The pupils are currently learning some African songs which they will be performing at the Village Festival.  They will also be making skirts from Ugandan material.
5. REPORT FROM THE COMMUNITY POLICING TEAM
Crimes and Crime related incidents in the Stanton Harcourt Area of the Eynsham NHPT

During the dates 29/03/17 – 17/02/18

10 Crime Related Incidents (Domestic/Adult protection etc)
 

1Theft (DIX PIT)


1 Burglary other than in a dwelling (church)
  

1 Criminal Damage (vehicle) 
  

Total 13



During the Dates 31/3/16 ‐ 01/04/17

1 theft of cement mixer

1 criminal damage to car

1 theft of food from honesty table

1 arson (shed fire)

1 criminal damage (crops driven over)

1 theft of fuel (from a parked motorcycle)







Total  6



CRI include incidents such as Domestic Incidents, where no criminal offences occurred but details of those spoken to/see are recorded in case of future problems. Adult and Child protection CRIs are also included. This is we are informed of vulnerable members of the community we create a CRI and then pass on the details to partner agencies (social services etc).

Volunteer Speeding Assessment Group:

The Community speedwatch team for Stanton Harcourt and Sutton continues to be active 

Even through recent periods of bad weather. This continued monitoring of traffic speeds through those villages and resultant warning letters does now seem to be having an effect on the speeding problems in those villages.

We hope soon to be able to back up this effort with further enforcement measures.

CM updated the meeting that the Speedwatch Team was no longer in operation.  The Police decided that the speed gun was not accurate, so readings could not be used.  It was originally agreed that the Police would contact/visit repeat offenders – this hasn’t happened.

CM confirmed that we are indebted to those who carried out the monitoring and that it would be difficult to resurrect Speedwatch, which is a shame as it was felt that there had been a slowing of traffic.  CM concluded that he is due to meet with the Chief Constable in a few weeks, when he hoped to discuss Speedwatch.

CW pointed out that there had been nationwide positive recent news reports regarding Speedwatch initiatives.

Your Neighbourhood Policing Team:

The Neighbourhood Police Team has changed this year with the. PCSO Sandra Syphas & PS Liz Bell leaving the force. We know have PCSO Helen Keen and PC Ken Cook, who cover your area.
NAG:

We are seeking to expand the Neighbourhood Action Group, as the villages are underrepresented. The NAG meets every 5/6 weeks with a remit to identify and problem solve issues within the area. The NAG consists of members of the community, along with the police and partner agencies.

If you would like to find out more about the group and their achievements, or maybe you would like to get involved, please contact the Chairman of the NAG, Ron Hollis.

CM confirmed that he and JE were on the NAG committee.  

Neighbourhood Watch:

We are also looking to spread the Neighbourhood Watch groups across west Oxfordshire. We now have active groups in Eynsham, Cassington & North Leigh. All of which have a coordinator and active members.

Neighbourhood Watch aim:

Our aim is to bring neighbours together to create strong, friendly, active communities where crime and anti-social behavior are less likely to happen. Our vision is that of a caring society that is focused on trust and respect in which people are safe from crime and enjoy a good quality of life. Neighbourhood Watch is about making sure that fewer people feel afraid, vulnerable or isolated in the place where they live.

CM confirmed that there currently was no Neighborhood Watch Group in the Parish.

CM conveyed his thanks to PCSO Helen Keen for all her hard work.  TG to write to express the thanks of the Parish.

6. DISTRICT & COUNTY COUNCILORS
District Councilor – No Councilor present
County Councilor – Charles Mathew
CM asked for any questions from the floor.  
The question of housing was raised - considering there is a large amount being built in Eynsham and a large amount proposed for the village.  What is the current plan with regard to the Garden Village in Eynsham and Oxford County Council as it could make an enormous difference to houses built in this village?

CM confirmed the following:

Planning permission is given by WODC for new residences. 

OCC goes along with that on the infrastructure for which they are responsible, mainly Highways and school capacity, but there are other factors to be considered, ie Thames Water, sewers, water pressure, surgeries and such.
Proposals for north of the A40 at Eynsham initially for 2,400 houses were made by WODC and the Government accepted this as one of the new Garden Villages.
1,000 houses are also planned to the West of Eynsham; there are also a number of smaller developments, with an overall plan to double Eynsham within 5/10 years.

The situation with the Garden Village is that it was accepted by the Government as one of the eleven and very little extra has actually happened.  There are now going to be a new set of plans for Garden Village by itself, which will have to be approved.

The park and ride which is being build opposite the Evenlode on OCC land was originally for 500 houses; the number of houses which use the A40 is approximately 28,500 every day.  The A40 is busy from 6.30am to 10pm.  The effect of the now 1,000 car park and ride will be minimal, in my opinion.
15,950 new houses are proposed in West Oxfordshire in the next 10 years, many of which will use the A40.

The toll bridge has not been set up for ‘smart carding’, the A40A has not been built linking the A34 to the A40, thereby easing traffic at the roundabouts on the A40.
Some £250million is intended to be spent in the next 5 years on ‘improvements’ on the A40; for this amount, they could build a light railway on the old railway line, which could run from Carterton via Witney  and Eynsham to Oxford in say 30 minutes and could ease the traffic problems considerably.

We do need housing, but not without appropriate infrastructure

Issues regarding the proposed plans in this village include lack of public transport and danger of losing the shop, which is currently not receiving the support it needs.
What mechanism is there for subsidizing a new transport route?

There is no way, there are no funds.  
CM welcomed any ideas. 

7. ANNUAL REPORT BY THE CHAIRMAN
I have had the privilege of being your Chairman of Stanton Harcourt and Sutton for a number of years and trying to consolidate a Parish Council of different views and attitudes in order to guide and manage the PC’s responsibility.  While I appreciate that this task does not always meet total approval, either amongst my fellow u residents, I believe that it is not an excuse for us all to let loose in all directions. To govern the parish effectively requires us all to work together not in enmity.
The precept this year was £19,000; it increased by £1,000 from £18,000 last year.

We have had a full quota of Councilors throughout the year and I would like to take the opportunity of thanking them for all the help and commitment they have given, where appropriate.

The following events have taken place:

· Annual Litter Pick – a number of people very kindly turned up on a bitterly cold day, followed by snow on the second day

· Bulb Planting – sadly a poor attendance, but I think actually  the result  in the daffodils this spring have been remarkable and really something to be proud of

· We continue to audit of village amenities, hedges and monuments

· We still do have one bus service a week on a Tuesday, which comes through the village at then to Eynsham and Witney and back in the afternoon.  I quite understand that it is of no use to the majority of people, but there are 7-10 people that habitually use it

· Continuing monitoring of the Playgrounds

· Emergency repairs following the arson and repairs to the Zip wire

· Temporary surface to the Village Hall Car Park

· GDPR Compliance

· Village Voice has been very successfully produced, for which many thanks

· Provision of Insurance Cover for the Festival

· Discussions and consultations regarding residential developments

The future holds challenges for the village:

· Future of Shop/Post Office

· The potential 106 infrastructure for local development and its use

· Gravel OCC Policy – Core Strategy 2031

· Active at the WODC Local Plan Enquiry 2031 

CM welcomed suggestions of priorities for the village and future projects.
CM expressed his thanks to all who had helped in Village or lent a hand, paid or unpaid.  We do need to work together, not apart, attempts to undermine the Parish Council will not succeed.  Join us and make this a happier village and a better place to live!

8. SPEAKERS
Mike Parker ‐ The Village Festival 

Mike Parker, from the Festival committee, reported on arrangements for the forthcoming festival. This year it will run from 16th – 24th June, with a total of 15 events.  Starting on 16th June with The Village Inn run for FOSH and finishing with an Open Garden at The Manor (with proceeds to the church). 

There would be many open gardens and other events during the week. The theme was “Stanton in the 60’s".  Mike urged people to join in all the events and to purchase tickets.  The programme will be available on 1st June, from the Shop.
Mike Moran – The Villagers’ Other Voice

Mike Moran explained the ‘Villagers’ Other Voice Facebook Group’ which was set up by Penny Swiergon in December 2017 for the purpose of sharing and gathering information for Stanton Harcourt and Sutton.  OMIT

The ideas was to create an immediate, quick and instant way of sharing information.

Mike showed a variety of example posts sharing information including:

· Events, resulting in better support and awareness

· Lost and found (lots of pets)

· Wanted ads, ie trades

· Issues, such as Dog waste issue

Mike reported that not once had he seen people using the page to be rude or abusive; he said that it is a very generous and supportive group, a great way of sharing ideas and thoughts.

Michael Druce – The Thursday Club

Michael attended on behalf of the Thursday club which has now been going for over 15 years. It’s held on Northmoor and is jointly funded/organized by the two Churches, St Denys in Northmoor and St Michaels in Stanton Harcourt.  There are currently 13 members, which is down quite a bit, would much prefer having 16-20.

The club is for people who are on their own and tied up in their homes. Once they join the club they soon make friends and Thursday becomes a highlight of their week.

The club is very well served with volunteers, equally between Sutton, Stanton Harcourt and Northmoor, but there is a shortage of drivers, the object is supply members with transport.  An appeal was made for residents to help with transport, once a week on a Thursday between the hours of 10.30 and 11 and returning at 2.30pm.  If anyone is interested they are asked to contact Anna Cross.

CM thanked Michael and the team on behalf of Stanton Harcourt and the Lower Windrush villages for all their invaluable work.

Jane Eagle – The Village Hall

Jane summarised the key points regarding the hall.

The hall is owned by the village and is a registered charity. There is a dynamic committee who run the hall voluntarily as trustees. It’s run as a community hall, rates are kept as low as possible, they have not been increased for quite a while, to match other halls in the area and encourage people to use the hall.
The hall hosts and the toddler group.  It is used during the festival. It currently houses the shop and the village market, not much money is made from these. We don’t currently have the pub, so the hall is a focal point in the village.
Regular running costs currently approach £12000 pa, which is raised by users and fundraising. The hall is about to undergo a redecoration which will cost £2-3,000.  A broken fire door will cost £1,600 and other fixes.  
There are lots of people, some in the room, who support us in different ways, we are always looking for volunteers who can help from time to time.

Edwin Apps – Stanton Harcourt Cricket Club
Edwin App, the Chairman of the Cricket Club, provided information regarding the club.  
The club has two teams competing in the Oxfordshire Cricket Association League, the first team have had quite a lot of success of late, with promotion through the divisions and last year Champions of Division 3.  Having two teams is a good thing, as many clubs only have one team or are folding altogether.  

We have tours going on, a couple of year ago to Australia and last season South Africa. 
There’s a great atmosphere at the club, certain families help out, father and son combinations and wives and daughters helping.

Plans to the future, what we don’t have is a junior or youth cricket, this is certainly something we can look into.

Would like to integrate more with the village, we have a Dad’s match tomorrow, we are always welcoming people to come along and watch games.  We have fundraising events throughout the year, quiz nights, sponsored runs and a bar.

Fixtures are in the Village Voice maybe we could put them on the website.

9. PUBLIC MATTERS
Jenny Beilby introduced the Lower Windrush History Society, the committee had recently undergone some changes and now had representation from Stanton Harcourt where previously it had only had a committee based in Standlake.  The Society is keen to get interest from Stanton Harcourt residents, and would like to host talks in the village. The Society holds 4 talks a year, these are on a mixture of topics, covering both local and national interests.  In addition to talks there are a couple of ongoing projects, one being to curate a repository of old photographs, and the other is a living history project where memories of villagers are recorded and filed for the future.  If anyone is interested in knowing more about the Society, or would like to provide photos or memories then please contact Jenny on jenny.beilby@btinternet.com or search on Facebook for Lower Windrush History Society where you will find all our details.
TG asked speakers to supply any information they would like published on the web, an appeal was also made for Village pictures, to build a gallery on the website.

It was asked what are the priorities?

Two items were confirmed, the permanent solution to the Village Hall Car Park and a permanent Village Shop.

It was suggested that the renovation of the stocks was not a priority – CM confirmed that this would not be undertaken until the pub had been finished.

It was also suggested that the finances should be circulated with the agenda.  CM agreed that this would be actioned.  CM confirmed that the information would be published on the web.

A view was expressed that the budget was only £19k precept, a larger precept was suggested so something could actually be done.

It was also pointed out that not everything in the village has to be the responsibility of the PC – are there other alternatives for the shop, ie a community shop?  Appleton has a thriving community shop which is run almost entirely by volunteers, which is a good example of what can happen when a community pulls together.  There are funds available by way of grants.  Maybe Hitesh would be prepared to continue his service in a community owned shop?  CM confirmed that he was certain he would.

Various Community shops were discussed.

A discussion also took place regarding community vegetable growing, whereby resident utilize pockets of public land by growing vegetables and fruits.

The Chairman thanked those present for their contribution and reiterated that the Parish Council welcomed contributions/suggestions for enhancing the facilities in the village.
Signed ..........................................................................................
Date ..............................................................................................


